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HKAPI 4 7th Annual General Meeting (Click here for more photographs)  
 

Representatives from 22 Full Member companies and 5 Associate Members attended 

the HKAPIôs 47th Annual General Meeting held on 30th March. 

 

After confirming the minutes of last yearôs AGM, Mrs. Rachel Frizberg, President, Dr. 

Sian Ng, Vice President and Ms. Sabrina Chan, Executive Director, delivered the 

Board of Directors Report for the term 2014-2015, which reviewed the strategic focus 

of 2014, various initiatives undertaken by the taskforces of the Association and the 

core achievements we have made. 

  

Since last year, we have formed additional taskforces including Access Solution 

Taskforce, Healthcare Financing Taskforce and Rare Disease Taskforce, all with the 

aim to improve patientsô access to effective treatment.  Together with the HTA and 

Enlistment Taskforce, good progress was made in terms of understanding the 

mechanism of drug enlistment in the Hospital Authority Drug Formulary, safety net and 

drug access through patient assistance programs, the taskforces will continue to 

develop action plans to enhance drug accessibility for all patients including those who 

suffer from rare diseases.   

 

A lot of changes have been happening in the regulatory environment including the 

enactment of the Pharmacy and Poisons (Amendment) Ordinance 2015, 

implementation of guidelines on secondary packaging, authorized person and code of 

practice for retailers and wholesalers. The Association has been providing our views to 

the health authorities before the implementation of these new regulations.  

The Regulatory Affairs Taskforce will continue to work with the Drug Office to 

streamline the drug registration process and make registration timeline more 

predictable and efficient.  
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In addition to the initiatives undertaken by various taskforces, the Association has 

organized training programs and seminars to share with members and other 

stakeholders the latest developments in regulatory affairs, laws and codes of practice 

that will impact the industry. 

 

For 2015, HKAPI will continue to focus our efforts on improving drug accessibility 

through discussion on alternative funding solutions as well as additional budget funding 

for different disease areas, improving drug registration process and timeline, 

collaborating with the Hospital Authority and patientsô groups on patient empowerment 

program. 

 

The HKAPI would like to take this opportunity to thank all the Board members, 

taskforce members as well as all our member companies for their continuous support 

and contributions in terms of knowledge and expertise sharing. 

  

  

Mrs. Rachel Frizberg presented the Report from the 

Board for 2014-2015 and our strategic focus for 

2015. 

 

  

Dr. Sian Ng talked about initiatives undertaken by 

various taskforces and the progress they have 

made. 

  

   

 Ms. Sabrina Chan, HKAPI Executive Director, 

chaired the 47
th

 AGM. 

  
Representatives from 22 Full Members and five 

Associate Members attended the AGM. 
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HKAPI 4 6th Annual Dinner  (Click here for more photographs)  

HKAPI 46th Annual Dinner was held on the 30th January. The Association was very 

honoured to have Dr. Constance Chan, JP, Director of Health, Department of Health 

to be our Guest of Honour. The Annual Dinner has grown into one of the industryôs 

gala events and we were very delighted by the presence of more than 250 

distinguished guests including legislators, consuls and trade commissioners, 

government officials from the health authorities, Customs and Excise, academia, 

healthcare professionals, pharmacists, friends from patientsô organizations and 

HKAPI members. 

The Annual Dinner began with the welcoming speech by HKAPI President, Mrs. 

Rachel Frizberg. The Association welcomed the recent passing of the Pharmacy and 

Poison (Amendment) Bill which will improve standards of drug manufacturing and 

distribution and ultimately patient safety through enhancing the entire pharmaceutical 

supply chain. It is the joint effort and goal of all the key stakeholders in the healthcare 

community to improve the regulatory regime as well as accessibility of healthcare 

services and medical treatment and we are delighted to be part of it and contribute 

our knowledge and experience.   

The pharmaceutical industry understands the importance of research and 

development and has continued to engage in innovation, not just in the clinical 

dimension where new medicines are being formulated and tested but also in terms of 

structural changes and improvement in administrative procedures. We look forward to 

working in partnership with the health authorities, the Hospital Authority and other 

stakeholders to develop a sustainable healthcare system that provides patients with 

expedient access to effective medical treatment and quality services. 

Dr. Chan, in her address, shared some of the important developments with the 

industry. The recent amendments to the Pharmacy and Poison Ordinance not only 

streamlined the new drug registration process, but more importantly will enhance drug 

safety and public health. The accession to Pharmaceutical Inspection Co-operation 

Scheme (PIC/S) and to upgrade Hong Kongôs current GMP licensing standards to 

PIC/S standard will be another milestone to further improve the quality of drug 

manufacturing.  

Dr. Chan also pointed out that Antimicrobial Resistance (AMR) has become a major 

concern and real threat in the 21st century, while WHO and countries including USA, 

and the UK have set up dedicated taskforces to develop an action plan to combat the 

issue of AMR, Hong Kong has put in place a surveillance system to monitor trends of  

  

http://www.hkapi.hk/pictures.asp?albumid=138


AMR and a Health Protection Programme on Antimicrobial Resistance has been 

established. It is crucial for health authorities, healthcare professionals and the 

pharmaceutical industry to make concerted efforts to tackle the problem of AMR.  

Dr. Sian Ng, Vice President of HKAPI, gave the vote of thanks on behalf of the 

Association. The Association is very glad to be one of the partners to improve the 

standard of the pharmaceutical sector and enhance the drug regulatory regime and 

drug safety. The R&D-based pharmaceutical companies are committed to provide 

quality and effective medicines. The Industry is also supportive of minimizing the 

emergence and spread of AMR, we will work hand in hand with the regulatory 

authorities, healthcare professionals to increase public awareness on AMR and 

develop new infection treatment options and continue to foster the development of 

innovative medicines. 

Apart from networking and exchanging views, our guests and members also had a 

joyful gathering amid the great singing and musical performance from Dr. York Chow, 

Professor Joyce You, Ms. Wyeman Tan, Mr. Mark Verwymeren and his band. The 

superb evening ended with the HKAPI Board of Directors singing together with our 

guests from the Hospital Authority. 

We would like to express our sincere thanks to the Hong Kong Tourism Board for 

sponsoring the music band by Mark Peter Verwymeren and the souvenirs. The 

Annual Dinner would not be successful without the tremendous effort and support 

from the organizing committee led by Ms. Wyeman Tan, HKAPI Board of Directors 

and our members. 

  

 

The Board of Directors welcomed Dr. Constance 

Chan, Director of Health and Dr. Cindy Lai, Deputy 

Director of Health, Department of Health. 

 

Mrs. Rachel Frizberg, President of HKAPI, 

delivered the welcome speech. 

 



 

Our Guest of Honour, Dr. Constance Chan, shared 

with the industry important healthcare development.  

   

Dr. Sian Ng, Vice President of HKAPI, delivered 

the vote of thanks. 

 

  

Dr. York Chow and Ms. Wyeman Tan, HKAPI Board 

of Directors, singing duets at the Annual Dinner. 

   

Prof. John Leong and colleagues from the 

Hospital Authority were invited on stage. 

 
 

Forum on Technology in Patient Empowerment (Click here for more 

photographs) 

 
Following the success of the 1st Patient Empowerment Forum last year, HKAPI is 

delighted to co-organize the 2015 Patient Empowerment Forum, which focused on 

using technology to facilitate patient empowerment, with the Hong Kong Alliance of 

Patientsô Organizations and the Hospital Authority again in January. 

 

The opening ceremony was officiated by Dr. Ko Wing-man, JP., Secretary for Food and 

Health. Government of the HKSAR, Professor John Leong, Chairman of the Hospital 

Authority, Mr. SL Yuen, Chairman of the Hong Kong Alliance of Patients' Organizations 

and Mrs. Rachel Frizberg, President of HKAPI. Following that, Professor Julianna 

Chan from the Chinese University of Hong Kong, shared her experience on how 

advancement of clinical applications can help patient self-management. Also, Dr. K K 

Tong, Clinical Psychologist of United Christian Hospital discussed how positive 

psychology and positive thinking can help patients to manage their health. 

 

http://www.hkapi.hk/pictures.asp?albumid=139


In the afternoon session, Dr. N T Cheung, Head of Information Technology and Health 

Informatics of Hospital Authority presented on information technology and development 

strategy of the Hospital Authority and some mobile applications such as TouchMed and 

PWH easyGo.  Mr. Peter Poon from the Hong Kong Society for Rehabilitation 

introduced the online platform recently developed for the management of chronic 

disease. 

 

Two discussion panels were also held to share the difficulties and challenges 

experienced by patients in disease management and how technology can enhance the 

development of patient empowerment. 

  

Representatives from HKAPIôs member companies introduced and demonstrated a 

number of information technology applications that provide disease information and help 

patients to monitor their health conditions such as blood pressure and blood glucose 

level. 

 

The Forum concluded with a drama that visualized how technology can be employed to 

enable healthcare professionals and patients to work together to manage patientsô 

health condition.  

 

   

 

Dr. Ko Wing-man, Secretary for Food and 

Health, extended a warm welcome to all the 

participants of the Forum. 

 

 Professor John Leong, Chairman of the Hospital 

Authority gave an opening address. 



 

Officiating guest from the HK Alliance of Patients' 

Organizations: Mr. SL Yuen, Chairman of HKAPO. 

 

Mrs. Rachel Frizberg, President of HKAPI, is 

delighted to be a partner in organizing the 

empowerment forum for the second consecutive 

year. 

  

 

Opening ceremony by the officiating guests.  

  

 

 Panel discussion on the critical factors for 

enhancing patient empowerment. 

H   

 

Dr. Cheung Wai-lun. Director (Cluster Services) of 

Hospital Authority, gave the concluding remarks. 

   

Dr. Sian Ng, HKAPI Vice President, delivered the 

closing remarks. 

 



 

Over 200 healthcare professionals, patients and representatives from industry and NGOs attended the  

2015 Patient Empowerment Forum. 

 

Public consultation on the Voluntary Health Insurance Scheme (VHIS)  

 

The Food and Health Bureau has launched a consultation to invite views and 

comments from the public and all the stakeholders in the healthcare sector on the VHIS 

which aims to improve the accessibility, quality and transparency of hospital insurance 

through setting of minimum standards for insurance schemes. It is hoped that people 

with private health insurance are willing to make use of private healthcare services and 

resources can be released in the public sector to enhance service quality and reduce 

waiting time.  

 

Before the Association submitted its position paper, the Healthcare Financing 

Taskforce under HKAPI invited Mr. Chris Sun, Deputy Secretary for Food and Health to 

give a seminar to our members and presented in detail the minimum requirements, the 

funding arrangement and the financial incentives to encourage uptake of the VHIS. 

After several roundtable discussions led by the Taskforce to solicit the views of our 

member, the Association has submitted the following key recommendations. 

 

The standard plan should extend the non-surgical treatment coverage from cancers to 

other catastrophic diseases as these illnesses also require extensive medical care, 

hospitalization and expensive treatment.  

 

The current proposed annual benefit limit of HK$150,000 per disability per year for 

non-surgical treatment of catastrophic diseases should also be increased to provide 

sufficient protection for policy holders who have to undergo expensive treatment 

including chemotherapy, target therapy. Also, the waiting period for people with 

pre-existing conditions should be shortened from three years to one year to give the 

insured peace of mind. 

http://www.hkapi.hk/images/newsletter/Position%20paper%20on%20VHIS_16042015_151813.pdf


 

The government has proposed to use tax reduction to encourage uptake of VHIS, 

however, the average tax benefit per eligible taxpayer is only about HK$450. We 

suggest to broaden the scope of beneficiary to tax reduction and the annual ceiling of 

claimable premiums should not be capped at the average standard premium of 

Standard Plan. 

 

Government should provide more details on how the major portion of the reserved 

budget of HK$50 billion will be effectively used apart from using part of it to finance the 

high risk pool. At the same time, the Government should further increase healthcare 

expenditure to a level comparable to other advanced countries such as Australia and 

Japan. 

 

Regulatory workshop: Understanding the new regulatory  

environment  

 
In order to ensure members have a good understanding of the recent changes in the 

regulatory framework governing pharmaceutical products, the Regulatory Affairs Task 

Force of the HKAPI organized a workshop on 13th February to brief our members the 

latest changes in the regulatory environment including the Pharmacy and Poisons 

(Amendment) Bill 2015, the draft Code of Practice for Holder of Wholesale Dealer 

Licence (WDL) and the Hong Kong Guide to Good Manufacturing Practice for the 

Secondary Packaging of Pharmaceutical Products.  

 

In the first session, we invited Senior Pharmacists from the Drug Office: Mr. Clive Chan 

and Mr. Kelvin Cheung to present on the key amendments in relation to the registration 

of pharmaceutical products, clinical trials and the labelling of poisons in the Pharmacy 

and Poisons (Amendment) Bill 2015, the implementation plan for changing the poisons 

label were also provided. 

 

In the second session, Ms. Sabrina Chan, Executive Director of HKAPI, highlighted 

other key changes in the Bill regarding the regulation of importers, exporters and 

wholesalers and their impact to the industry.  

 

Regulatory Affairs Taskforce members then highlighted the key changes in secondary 

packaging GMP practice and responsibilities of Wholesale Dealer Licence holders and 

shared some good practices that facilitate compliance to the Code and guidelines. 

Representatives from distributors also helped to address questions raised by members 

on secondary packaging and the Code of Practice for WDL. 

 



Last but not least, Ms. Annette Chiu, Chair of the Regulatory Affairs Taskforce recapped 

the key discussion points of the Workshop.  Over 100 representatives from 30 member 

companies attended the workshop. 

 

   

Ms. Annette Chiu (Right), Chair of the Regulatory 

Affairs Taskforce and Ms. Sabrina Chan, Executive 

Director, co-chaired the Regulatory Workshop. 

   

Mr. Clive Chan, Senior Pharmacist of the Drug 

Office, discussed the major changes to the 

Pharmacy and Poison Ordinance. 

 

 

Mr. Kelvin Cheung, Senior Pharmacist of the Drug 

Office, presented the implementation plan of 

changing the poison label. 

 
Over 100 members attended the workshop to 

understand the key changes in our regulatory 

developments. 

 

 

Meeting with Hospital Authority on Promulgation of the HA Drug 

Formulary Management Manual  

 
The Hospital Authority (HA) is preparing a Drug Formulary Management Manual which 

aims to explain clearly the roles and composition of different functional committees in 

drug management and the operational procedures of new drug enlistment and review of 

the Drug Formulary. On 10th February, a joint meeting with HA was organized to 

facilitate membersô understanding of the new Drug Formulary Management Manual. 

 

Mr. Benjamin Kwong, Senior Pharmacist from the Chief Pharmacist Office of HA, first 

gave an overview of the structure and roles of various committees responsible for new 



drugs listing and review of the Drug Formulary, including the Expert Panel, Drug 

Management Committee, and the Drug Advisory Committee.  Dr. Allen Cheung, 

Director of Cluster Services of the Hospital Authority then elaborated on the key criteria 

for evaluating new drug and together with Chief Pharmacist, Ms. Anna Lee, clarified 

queries and questions on the content of the Manual from HKAPI members.   

 

   

Dr. Allen Cheung, Director of Cluster Services of the 

Hospital Authority, explained the criteria of new drug 

enlistment. 

   

Mr. Benjamin Kwong presented on the objectives 

of the Drug Formulary Management Manual and 

the governance of drug management in HA. 

 

Mrs. Rachel Frizberg, President of HKAPI, thanked 

the Chief Pharmacist Office for organizing the 

briefing on the Drug Formulary Management 

Manual. 

 

About 60 members participated in the meeting to 

understand the content of the Drug Formulary 

Management Manual. 

HA Briefing to Pharmaceutical Manufacturers and Supplie r 

 

2015 CUHK Career Fair 
  

As in the previous years, HKAPI and its members were invited to participate in the 

Career Fair of the Chinese University of Hong Kong. The aim of the Career Fair is to 

enable students to have a more in-depth understanding of the operation of R&D-based 

pharmaceutical companies in Hong Kong. This year, three HKAPI members, including 

Clinigen Healthcare, Merck Sharp & Dohme (Asia) Ltd, sanofi-aventis Hong Kong 


